

# ADDRESSING THE SOCIO-POLITICAL ISSUE OF WORKING CONDITIONS IN TOURISM THROUGH TECHNOLOGY TOOLS: THE LAS KELLYS INITIATIVE

# **TIMEA KOVACS**

Master in Tourism, Faculty of Humanities, Aalborg University Copenhagen

SUPERVISOR: MICHAEL ALEXANDER ULFSTJERNE

Character count: 85.335

# **Abstract**

In the past two decades, numerous travel technology tools have emerged to aid both tourists and industry stakeholders in better planning. These tools have formed new interrelations between technology, tourism, and society. The present study explores the interrelations between a travel technology tool initiated by a Spanish organization of housekeeping workers, Las Kellys, and sociopolitical issues of working conditions in the travel sector. To achieve this, it employs exploratory research with a mixed methods design.

Findings from the interview with the Spanish association and survey responses collected from hotel employees in management positions reveal complex layers of the investigated matter. The Las Kellys booking platform is set to list hotels only if they meet criteria in relation to labour regulations. Criteria proposed touch upon the most important challenges identified in working conditions of hotel staff. Additionally, the association has a high union presence within hotels, which is considered by Las Kellys among the key factors for the potential success of the initiative. Nonetheless, the analysis indicates that factors regarding the approach taken toward hoteliers and potential inequity risks for non-listed hotel businesses must be taken into careful consideration.

It is important to note, however, that the booking site at the time of conducting this research is still under development, therefore, only a partial understanding of the investigated issue may have been achieved. Nonetheless, the study provides a new academic angle within digital tourism studies and calls for further research on the matter.

# Contents

Introduction	2
Research background	3
An overview of hotel housekeepers' working conditions	3
Las Kellys – the association	4
Literature review	6
Digital tourism	6
The concepts of digital tourism and digital-free tourism	7
Conceptual frameworks on society, tourism, and technology relations	8
Online interactive travel platforms	10
The concepts of user-generated content, electronic word-of-mouth, and digital storytelling	10
The interrelations between online interactive travel platforms and personal values and emotions	11
Critical approaches to digital tourism studies investigating online interactive travel platforms	13
Methodology	14
Research design	14
Data collection	15
Semi-structured interview	15
The questionnaire for hotel managers	18
Secondary data	21
Data analysis	21
Limitations and reflections	22
Ethical considerations	23
Findings	23
The role of booking platforms in tourism and in the Las Kellys mission	24
Booking platform impact on tourist perception	25
The Las Kellys booking platform features and conditions	27
Discussion	29
Visibility on an overflooded online travel market	29
Approaching hotel businesses	31
Potential inequity for businesses not listed on the Las Kellys booking platform	32
Criteria and monitoring structures and strategies – impactful or just another label?	33
Conclusion	35
References	38

# Introduction

Within the past two decades, digitalization and the development and use of technology tools have become increasingly important factors with large effects on the tourism industry (Nilashi, et al., 2018; Mariani & Matarazzo, 2020; van Nuenen & Scarles, 2021). From the traveller's perspective, these tools are agents, which greatly influence the decision-making process when planning a trip. Tourists have become heavily dependent on online information and infrastructure in the form of booking and rating platforms, which can make travel product purchases easier (Fang, et al., 2016; Nilashi, et al., 2018). Additionally, from a business perspective, technology solutions offer a new distribution channel for sales and communication, and increased visibility of brands and services (Mariani & Matarazzo, 2020), enhancing reputation, performance, and customer loyalty (Mariani & Predvoditeleva, 2019).

Numerous interactive digital platforms have been developed over the past few decades, which cater to these needs and goals directly, such as online travel agencies (OTAs) like Booking.com or Expedia, or review platforms such as TripAdvisor with an incorporated booking function (Bigné, et al., 2020; Figini, et al., 2020). Such platforms play a great role in the development of tourism infrastructure and communication on various scales (van Nuenen & Scarles, 2021). However, they also have great implications on cognitive and psychological aspects and social relations by facilitating an open space where tourists and other industry stakeholders interact and interrelate, (re)shaping each other's and their own values and behaviours (Munar & Gyimóthy, 2013; Mariani & Matarazzo, 2020).

Building on the potential of online platforms to construct new social relations and realities, the present study explores how technology tools may have the prospect to address social issues within the travel sector. Specifically, it investigates a booking platform under development by a trade union in Spain, which aims to list only hotels that provide adequate working conditions and respect labour rights (Gregory, 2021; WION, 2021). The objective of this study is to provide insight on an initiative, which to the best of the author's knowledge has not been investigated by previous research yet due to its novelty, and to provide a general understanding of how technology tools in tourism can contribute to

raising awareness and addressing complex issues such as labour rights. As such, the study aims to answer the following research question:

How can travel technology tools address the socio-political issue of working conditions in tourism?

The study is structured as follows. First, a background of the research is outlined, providing a brief description of the current climate surrounding the tourism workforce and presenting the association Las Kellys. This is important as it provides the reader with a better understanding of the context in which the investigated issue is constructed. This is followed by a review of the relevant body of literature on digital tourism and online interactive travel platforms. The third section outlines the methodological considerations in conducting this research. The results of the semi-structured interview and survey are then presented in the findings. Furthermore, findings are critically discussed and an analysis of the investigated technology tool's role in addressing workforce issues in tourism is presented in the subsequent section. Lastly, the paper concludes with the aim to answer the research problem and highlight further grounds for research on the matter investigated.

# Research background

The following section outlines the main grounds for conducting this research on the Las Kellys initiative to launch a booking platform that addresses the working conditions of hotel staff in Spain. Firstly, as Las Kellys is an association with a mission to ensure decent working conditions for hotel housekeepers, a brief description of current issues surrounding this group of tourism workforce is presented. This presentation is key for understanding why the Las Kellys initiative exists. Furthermore, the subsequent subsection is an introduction of the Las Kellys association. Detailing the association's background, mission, and work is imperative in understanding the context in which the investigated research problem is set.

# An overview of hotel housekeepers' working conditions

Tourism is an important generator of employment as recognized also by the International Labour Organization (ILO, 2010), however, a global phenomenon of exploitation in the sector has been identified and reprehended, as it stands in direct opposition with the Sustainable Development Goal 8

set by the UN regarding decent work (Robinson, et al., 2019; Baum & Hai, 2019; Ioannides, et al., 2021). Regarding hotel housekeeping, these departments have a high level of workforce turnover, with a heavy workload and physically demanding tasks in more than often poor conditions with regards to the work environment, equipment, and remuneration (Ollus, 2016; Markey et al., 2014; Janta et al., 2011; Onsøyen et al., 2009). Additionally, while there can be great flexibility for both employers and employees, housekeeping employment is characterized by increased insecurity for workers due to a high ratio of part-time and temporary contracts, resulting in income instability (Ollus, 2016; Markey et al., 2014; Janta et al., 2011; Onsøyen et al., 2009). It is important to note that these conditions and realities may vary from country to country due to national labour regulations, while hotels specifically also have differing strategies, such as hiring in-house or outsourced, which may influence contract type, remuneration, and benefits (Markey et al., 2014; Onsøyen et al., 2009).

To conclude, depending on national work regulations and/or employment strategies within hotels, employment in housekeeping often can be characterized as financially insecure and physically demanding with a high work volume.

#### Las Kellys – the association

In the previous subsection of this paper, several characteristics of housekeeping employment that result in work precarity have been presented. In this subsection, the Las Kellys association is introduced, presenting its history, challenges, and current status.

In 2012, hit by the economic crisis, the Spanish government at the time passed a labour reform, which severely impacted the working conditions of hotel housekeepers in the country. The reform allowed hotels to outsource their employees, meaning housekeepers were made redundant and rehired via subcontractors, which resulted in a decrease in salary and an increase in workload and work hours (Badcock, 2017).

The idea of forming the Las Kellys association began when a group of Spanish housekeepers started connecting and sharing their work experiences via social media. The digital platforms initially served as a space for these individuals to tell their stories and receive advice from those who shared similar experiences, however, the group soon started to organize meetups, which eventually grew outside of

Barcelona (Rebollo, 2018; Molina, 2021). Later, the group decided to self-organize within an official association, which would give their discourse more public attention. This step was also necessary since the preexisting trade unions the group members have been previously members of failed to address their concerns regarding inadequate working conditions (Molina, 2021).

Consequently, motivated to tackle work precarity, the Las Kellys association was officially founded in 2016 in Barcelona. The name originates from the expression 'las que limpian' in Spanish, meaning the 'one who cleans' (Badcock, 2017; Molina, 2021). The association's main concern from the early stages was related to outsourcing, legally enabled since 2012. According to the spokeswoman of the association's Barcelona branch, Vania Arana, when housekeepers are employed via outsourcing companies, remuneration falls by 40% from the usual hourly rate, while the workload is increased by 30% and further rises in high season (Molina, 2021).

After several months of organizing demonstrations and public speeches, Las Kellys was given the opportunity to speak at the Chamber of Congress in Spain and also at the European Parliament to propose a legal framework, which prohibits subcontracting of staff, and implement inspections to ensure conditions and workload comply with the regulations (RTVE, 2017; Molina, 2021). The demonstrations were not received positively by employers, larger trade unions, and right-wing political parties (Rebollo, 2018), however, the new legal framework under Article 42 was set to be officially approved in 2018 in Spain (Molina, 2021; elDiaro.es, u.d.)

Las Kellys started receiving more attention and in 2019, the association received the "TO DO Award for Human Rights in Tourism" at the ITB trade fair in Berlin (Studienkreis für Tourismus und Entwicklung, 2019). However, as the pandemic's first wave hit the travel industry in 2020, several housekeepers were made redundant or placed on ERTE, a Spanish furlough scheme covering a certain percentage of the workers' salaries (Molina, 2021; TheLocal.es, 2022). Moreover, during the pandemic, hotels did not comply with regulations, and workers under part-time ERTE were paid an amount equivalent to approximately 12 hours per week of work, while in reality, they were working overtime with no remuneration for the extra hours. Therefore, payable work hours were reduced, while the workload remained the same as before the part-time contracts (Labarca, 2021).

As such, Las Kellys' mission for social justice and decent working conditions continues. Their latest initiative is to launch a booking platform, which lists hotels that comply with labour regulations (Gregory, 2021; WION, 2021), an initiative that constitutes the research topic of this study. Since the initiative relies on technology tools, as highlighted in the introduction, this research aims to answer the question: How can travel technology tools address the socio-political issue of working conditions in tourism?

#### Literature review

As previously stated, the present study investigates travel technology tools as a potential contributory means to mitigate issues surrounding working conditions in tourism. To attain a deeper understanding of the matter, in this segment of the paper existing body of literature is reviewed.

To the best of the author's knowledge, research on the Las Kellys platform has not yet been done since at the time of conducting this research it is still under development. As such, the two relevant bodies of literature reviewed concern digital tourism and online interactive travel platforms such as booking and rating sites, which are often merged (e.g., Booking.com). Both topics are relevant to this paper since such studies provide important knowledge about the impact digital tools have on tourism. Additionally, these studies also give an apprehension of how travel stakeholders, such as tourists or companies, interact with and utilize these tools, and develop certain behaviour patterns and values. This is especially important since the booking platform investigated in this research is developed for travellers and industry professionals and addresses a matter with a strong nuance of morality and ethics (decent work and human rights).

#### Digital tourism

The development of new technology tools and their intersection with tourism has received considerable academic attention, especially within the past two decades. Technology has reshaped not only the way tourism is being practiced, but it has also created an emerging body of literature identified as digital tourism studies (Munar & Gyimóthy, 2013; van Nuenen & Scarles, 2021). During the review of existing literature on digital tourism, two main topics have emerged, which will be presented in the

below subsections: 1) The concepts of digital tourism and digital-free tourism, and 2) Conceptualizations of society, tourism, and technology relations.

#### The concepts of digital tourism and digital-free tourism

Some definitions of digital tourism refer to the user experience of tourists before, during, and after their travels. For example, Benyon, et al. (2013) define digital tourism as an area "concerned with the use of digital technologies to enhance the tourist experience" (p. 521), which also facilitates "mixed reality interactions" (p. 522). Wright identifies a similar feature of digital tourism and defines it as an element that "intersects past and present, time and space and mediates between real and false" (Wright, 2015, p. 86).

In practice, these mixed reality interactions may occur in the form of virtual traveling in augmented realities, on social media (Akhtar, et al., 2021), booking platforms, review and rating websites (Benyon, et al., 2013), or even when visiting a tourism attraction, such as a museum (Navarrete, 2019; Guo, et al., 2021). Several studies highlight that digital tools within tourism are not only used to ease purchase procedures or decision-making during trip planning, but also to escape routines and enhance experience, relaxation, and enjoyment (Benyon, et al., 2013; Wright, 2015; Navarrete, 2019; Guo, et al., 2021). For example, Guo, et al (2021) find that by applying multisensory cues (e.g., audio, and visual cues) within museums, the visitor experience is even more enhanced, since these cues generate emotions, while they also provide a sense of being more present within the experience. Additionally, Navarrete (2019) find that digital tools allowed for the development of a more diverse collection of exhibitions and experiences in museums, which were made available for virtual visitors as well, generating further revenue and resources for such attractions.

Furthermore, several studies have investigated how digital tourism has affected the marketing of places and experiences to travellers (Caraivan, 2017; Chamboko-Mpotaringa & Tichaawa, 2021; Ketter & Avraham, 2021). The way destinations and services are portrayed within the digital realm has employed deeper associations with emotions and personal values (Ketter & Avraham, 2021), with interactions happening in real-time irrelevant of time and space (Chamboko-Mpotaringa & Tichaawa, 2021). Additionally, Caraivan (2017) highlights that within the "virtual landscape of tourism" (p. 159), digital

tools completely mediate business-tourists interactions, and if implemented with the adequate strategy, these technology tools can provide the necessary means to grow and maintain a good reputation of a travel business, even in times of great crisis (Ketter & Avraham, 2021).

Nevertheless, as studies highlighting the benefits of digital tourism grew, the new concept of digital-free tourism emerged, presenting a more critical angle on the use of technology tools in travel (Jing Li & Pearce, 2018; Egger, et al., 2020; Liu & Hu, 2021; Cai & McKenna, 2021). For example, Egger, et al. (2020) argue that increased use of technology interferes with levels of anxiety and stress, thus having serious implications on overall mental health. However, studies exploring the concept of digital-free tourism mainly refer to technology tools that interfere with our day-to-day lives, and less to digital tools which enhance travel experience, such as the case presented by Guo, et al. (2021). As such, most studies investigating the concept of digital-free tourism, refer to the practice that "limits tourists' access to information and communication technologies during vacation" (Liu & Hu, 2021, p. 3271), since there is a common practice of travellers actively engaging with social media and review platforms during their holidays (Egger, et al., 2020), decreasing the sense of presence and connectedness to the experience and/or destination. Consequently, although digital tools have allowed travellers to remain connected with friends and family, digital detoxing has become more and more sought after in travel (Jing Li & Pearce, 2018), due to what Liu & Hu (2021) identify as techno exhaustion or technostress as a result of overexposure.

The above-reviewed literature has provided a preliminary understanding of the concepts of digital tourism and digital-free tourism, offering a quick glimpse of the various relations between digital tools and tourism stakeholders (e.g., tourists, and businesses). In the subsequent section, three conceptual frameworks of these relations are presented.

#### Conceptual frameworks on society, tourism, and technology relations

As previously highlighted, digital tourism enables interactions, which are free of spatial and temporal constraints, and thus complex relations are developed. Therefore, conceptualizing these relations is essential to map how technology has been identified to interact with society and the travel sector. From

this perspective, Munar & Gyimóthy (2013) and Baggio & Del Chiappa (2013) provide important contributions.

Firstly, Munar & Gyimóthy (2013) identify three main conceptual frameworks describing relations between society and technology as part of their analysis of digital tourism studies. The first concept the authors describe is determinism. Determinism employs a straightforward view of socio-technologic relations, perceiving "technology as a main agent of change that act as transformative forces in society with individuals having little control over them" (Munar & Gyimóthy, 2013, p. 253). The concept of determinism, therefore, depicts individuals and groups to some degree as victims of technological developments. On the other hand, the social construction of technology framework argues the opposite, highlighting that the power of change is owned by individuals and groups, and they are the agents that facilitate change, not technology (Munar & Gyimóthy, 2013). As Munar & Gyimóthy argue, according to the social construction of technology framework, "technologies are seen as transformative tools providing collective action and meaning" (p. 255), thus from this perspective technology is used by actors of society as a change-making tool. However, the third framework describes the relationship between technology and society as mutually influencing, meaning individuals and groups impact technology and vice versa. Finally, a key element of this relationship is that while both agents influence social change to a certain degree, neither possesses the mandate over the prospects of such change (Munar & Gyimóthy, 2013).

While acknowledging that technology has considerably reshaped society and tourism, Baggio & Del Chiappa (2013) approach a more close-up view of socio-technology relations, investigating these within digital business ecosystems in tourism. The authors describe digital business ecosystems as a network of various tourism stakeholders, which can interact both physically and virtually in a large variety of forms (e.g., exchange of information, purchases, etc.) on various scales (local, global, etc.). For their study, Baggio & Del Chiappa (2013) examine a large network of tourism actors within three Italian destinations and findings show that the virtual and physical components within this ecosystem are so intertwined, it would be nearly impossible to investigate them separately. Meaning, the relationships between and among tourism stakeholders and digital tools in the three destinations are so interlaced that interactions within the digital realm and the digital realm in itself can no longer be considered

separate from that of the physical world (Baggio & Del Chiappa, 2013). These findings are important as they highlight how within the travel sector technology tools can no longer be viewed as external factors, but as integrated parts of tourism structures and relationships.

To conclude, there is consensus within literature that technology and digitalization within tourism have completely reshaped infrastructures, relationships, and dynamics. Technology tools are no longer perceived as separate entities, but rather as an already intrinsic part of society and the travel sector.

# Online interactive travel platforms

An additional important segment within digital tourism and relevant studies are online interactive travel platforms, specifically booking and review/rating platforms. This section of the literature review will present the concepts of user-generated content (hereby UGC), electronic word-of-mouth, and digital storytelling. Additionally, it will also present the cognitive and/or psychological aspects identified by studies discussing the interferences between online interactive travel platforms and personal values and emotions. Finally, the chapter concludes by presenting some of the critical views within academia on digital tourism studies focusing on online interactive travel platforms.

# The concepts of user-generated content, electronic word-of-mouth, and digital storytelling

Travel products and services, unlike tangible products, carry a higher risk in terms of end quality, as they are quite experiential and each travel experience is different (Mariani & Predvoditeleva, 2019; Mariani & Matarazzo, 2020; Figini, et al., 2020). Therefore, several studies highlight tourists' reliance on UGC in the decision-making process while planning a trip (Fang, et al., 2016; Nilashi, et al., 2018; Mariani & Matarazzo, 2020; van Nuenen & Scarles, 2021). Cheung, et al. (2022) define UGC as "any form of publicly available content created by internet users which are not controlled by marketers" (p. 154). UGC can take the form of texts and/or audio and visual content (e.g., videos, photos, recordings) (Mariani & Matarazzo, 2020), and are more often present on social media, community-based sites, such as TripAdvisor (Figini, et al., 2020), and transaction-based sites, such as Booking.com (Xiang, et al., 2017).

Travel-related UGC identified to influence tourists' decision-making has been also defined by literature as electronic word of mouth, shortly eWOM (Mariani & Borghi, 2018; Mariani & Predvoditeleva, 2019;

Bigné, et al., 2020). EWOM in the form of reviews and ratings has become an important source of information for travellers, and on these platforms, a tourist is the travel products' "greatest salesperson" (Benyon, et al., 2013, p. 523). As eWOM is a type of content less controlled by marketers (Cheung, et al., 2022), it takes a similar form to traditional word-of-mouth, dominated by personal opinions and experiences and a strong desire to share these with other consumers of the same brand, service, and/or product (Mariani & Matarazzo, 2020).

Lastly, Alcantud-Diaz, et al. (2014) discuss UGC as digital storytelling and define it as "a new form of narrative that shares characteristics with more traditional means of storytelling and with novel types of self-expression narratives" (p. 187). Similarly to other definitions of UGC, the authors refer not only to written texts but also to video or photo content, often shared by travellers during or after their trip. This type of content is perceived by the authors to have the ability to connect people and places, bridging past and present (Alcantud-Diaz, et al., 2014), a strong characteristic of digital tourism (Munar & Gyimóthy, 2013; Wright, 2015).

#### The interrelations between online interactive travel platforms and personal values and emotions

Several studies have argued the growing importance of UGC and eWOM as sources of information to tourists, however, less attention has been given by academia to how this less controlled online content interrelate with the personal values and emotions of users (Cheung, et al., 2022). This is especially important since reviews often contain expressions of identity, fueled by personal opinions and emotions, that have been identified to evoke behavioural responses (Munar & Gyimóthy, 2013; Cheung, et al., 2022). In the context of this paper, studies investigating these aspects of online platforms and UGC are relevant as the research problem proposes a topic with a moral and ethical nuance – labour rights and decent working conditions in connection with digital tools.

Firstly, the fast widespread use and success of interactive online travel platforms can be explained not only through their ability to assist tourists in decision-making, but also through their gamified features. For example, TripAdvisor rewards users who actively post reviews by awarding them points. The more points a reviewer has, the more trustworthy they are considered by other users (Fang, et al., 2016; van Nuenen & Scarles, 2021). Additionally, the platform also provides a badge based on the number of

destinations a user has registered to have visited. Studies find that these 'rewards' act as stimuli to users and evoke the response to publish even more reviews (van Nuenen & Scarles, 2021). To be provided with the ability to direct the narrative (post and edit a description of a travel experience on a review site) and be empowered and rewarded to share it with individuals have reshaped tourists' behaviours (Cheung, et al., 2022).

Furthermore, in their study about how emotional and rational UGC have a great impact on travellers' values and behavioural responses, Cheung, et al. (2022) approach consumer value theory, which argues that consumers make purchase decisions based on various consumption values, and the authors exemplify four of these. Firstly, the functional value corresponds to consumers' practical needs and rational considerations. In the case of online platforms, functional value can be provided through information and reservation/transaction functions (Cheung, et al., 2022). Secondly, consumers perceive value based on emotions. For instance, reading positive reviews of a place or having a positive travel experience to share may evoke corresponding emotions, thus tourists find value in the travel product. Since experience constitutes the core element of travelling, the emotional value for tourists is among the most elemental (Cheung, et al., 2022). Third, consumers find value in relationships developed with brands or like-minded individuals (Cheung, et al., 2022). Lastly, a sense of belonging or connectivity on a digital platform creates entitativity value. These two values are most present in community-based review platforms, such as TripAdvisor where users can score and comment on each other's content. Additionally, studies find individuals share reviews to support others' decision-making (Mariani & Matarazzo, 2020), and choices are often made based on what other consumers perceive of the reviewed travel product (Figini, et al., 2020).

Furthermore, besides the role of reviewer, individuals sharing content on interactive travel platforms often take up the roles of "online activist, troll, social critic, information seeker and socialite" (Xiang, et al., 2017, p. 52). On this note, contrary to the relational and entitativity value of interactive travel platforms, Munar & Gyimóthy (2013) argue that online communities have no real commitment and review platforms often include false information, which may be challenging since much of the UGC on these platforms stimulate purchase decisions and behavioural responses (Cheung, et al., 2022).

To conclude, studies investigating online interactive travel platforms acknowledge a strong interference between these and values, emotions, and responses. Content on review platforms often evokes emotions and serves as an expression of identity that manifests in relation to a travel experience. This type of content also greatly influences other reviewers' responses and behaviour, stimulating future purchase actions and (re)shaping consumer values.

#### Critical approaches to digital tourism studies investigating online interactive travel platforms

The development of a plethora of new booking and review sites has generated a growing number of studies investigating these platforms (Fang, et al., 2016; Xiang, et al., 2017; Mariani & Borghi, 2018; Nilashi, et al., 2018; Mariani & Predvoditeleva, 2019; Mariani & Matarazzo, 2020; Bigné, et al., 2020). However, there is consensus that while these studies offer new insights into the travel sector, they often employ online reviews as a single data source, which may prove to be problematic since this type of data is considered to be anecdotal, volatile, and often inaccurate, resulting in methodological challenges (Xiang, et al., 2017; Figini, et al., 2020; Bigné, et al., 2020). For example, platforms often use different scoring systems in ratings, therefore, there is a high risk of statistical inaccuracy when using online travel platform data (Mariani & Borghi, 2018).

In addition, review sites may not always require users to have completed a transaction to post a review. For example, on Booking.com reviews are verified by requiring a transaction completed before posting feedback and are considered an appropriate data source (Mariani & Matarazzo, 2020). Meanwhile, users on TripAdvisor can post a review without such verification (Figini, et al., 2020; Bigné, et al., 2020), therefore, similarly to social media data, review data is often broken and exaggerated, (Pink, et al., 2018).

Lastly, while reviews are publicly accessible, ethical dilemmas arise in terms of acquiring consent from tourists to process data for research purposes. Studies extracting UGC should be more reflexive in assessing whether it is appropriate to use such data without informed consent (Munar & Gyimóthy, 2013), while more ethical and transparent ways to produce data need to be developed (Pink, et al., 2018).

To conclude, digital tourism studies on online interactive travel platforms should aim to approach different sampling methods and employ multiple data sources. Extracting and interpreting review data exclusively can lead to inaccuracies and validity issues, "which substantially limits their generalizability and contribution to knowledge" (Xiang, et al., 2017, p. 52).

# Methodology

The subsequent section presents the methodological considerations applied in this study. First, the research design is introduced, followed by a description of data collection and analysis. The chapter concludes by reflecting on the limitations and ethical considerations encountered while conducting the research.

#### Research design

As previously highlighted, the present study seeks to explore how digital tools can address the sociopolitical issue of working conditions in tourism and investigates the Las Kellys initiative to launch a booking platform focused on hotels' compliance with labour rights.

To achieve this, the study employs exploratory research with a mixed method design. Firstly, exploratory research is an effective approach when the study focuses on generating new knowledge on the investigated matter, rather than providing a conclusive answer to the research question. Additionally, this methodology allows for the emergence of new angles approaching the explored subject, which can result in the formulation of previously overlooked interpretations and explanations of a research problem (Reiter, 2017; Business Research Methodology, u.d.). Therefore, the present study does not seek to provide an explicit answer to the research question, but to generate further knowledge on how the intersection between travel technologies and tourism can potentially tackle issues such as the working conditions of hotel staff.

Furthermore, as highlighted under the subsequent section on data collection, in this study both qualitative and quantitative data are subject to analysis. Therefore, this paper applies a mixed method design, which allows for the convergence of both types of data to complement each other (Schoonenboom & Johnson, 2017). For instance, during the interview with the Las Kellys association, there was a brief exchange regarding the travel industry's reaction and hotel managers' approach to

their booking platform initiative. Knowledge gathered from this exchange was further enriched by responses collected from the survey tailored for hotel managers. A question of this survey specifically enquired about respondents' willingness to list their hotel business on a booking platform, which would require that the business itself provides decent working conditions. As such, complex layers of the investigated matter have emerged from multiple angles and types of data.

#### Data collection

As previously outlined, the present study applies a multimethod research design and, therefore, the data collection methods used are both qualitative and quantitative. Additionally, both primary and secondary data were gathered to produce a more nuanced understanding of the researched issue.

Firstly, primary data emerged from a semi-structured interview with a representative of the Las Kellys association and a 9-question survey tailored and addressed to hotel managers or individuals in similar positions within a tourism accommodation business.

#### Semi-structured interview

A semi-structured interview was chosen as one of the methods for gathering primary data, as it allows for the researcher to adapt the order, list, and type of questions based on the flow of the conversation with interviewees, but also based on what information is provided when answering questions. Additionally, since the interview was conducted in Spanish with the presence of a non-professional translator, a semi-structured interview made it easier to reformulate questions and answers to clarify any misunderstandings. In addition, due to its open and adaptable nature, semi-structured interviews also allow for the data to be grounded in participants' narratives and experiences, with the researcher carefully directing the process to ensure the gathering of relevant data (Galletta, 2013).

#### The interview process with Las Kellys

The interview was conducted with a representative from the Las Kellys' Barcelona branch (hereby referred to as LKB) on 13 April 2022 online via Zoom. The number of semi-structured interviews was limited to one, firstly, because the research focuses on the Las Kellys booking platform, and secondly, because of the novelty of the initiative. Further reflections on sampling limitations are elaborated under the subsection on research limitations.

To arrange the online meeting with the association, the researcher reached out via email on 02 April 2022 to the addresses provided on the Las Kellys website for the Barcelona and Madrid branches respectively in English. On 03 April 2022, LKB responded in Spanish to express interest in answering a few questions for the research and to inform a translator would be needed from the researcher's side, since according to LKB, none of the Las Kellys members are fluent in English. Thereafter, a native Spanish-speaking individual was approached from the researcher's private network, who accepted to assist in live translation. On 06 April 2022, the final date for the interview was set, with LKB receiving a preliminary list of questions in English. Questions for this interview were drafted after online browsing of the Las Kellys website (laskellys.wordpress.com), news articles, and consulting a segment of the articles presented in the literature review section of this paper.

Moreover, all questions and an overview of the project goals were sent to the non-professional translator in advance as well via Facebook. This helped the translator prepare the questions in Spanish, but also to know what questions to ask in case answers revealed information that required follow-up questions, or in case the conversation went off track. Additionally, it was settled between the researcher and translator that based on project objectives, only relevant information would need to be translated and summarized during or after the interview. The decision to discuss answers also after the interview proved to be efficient, since the interviewee, as later explained, spoke in length about certain details, and translating all information on the spot would have been time-consuming for all parties.

Nonetheless, the list of questions proposed to LKB was sent as below:

- 1. A brief presentation about you (the interviewee) and Las Kellys
- 2. What is the motivation behind the booking platform and reservation center? How was the idea born?
- 3. How did the industry in Spain receive the news that you are launching this platform?
- 4. How will the booking platform function?
- 5. Who helps you build it? Are there already software developers working on it?
- 6. Do hotels participate voluntarily to be on the platform? Do you invite them to participate or how is the selection of hotels made?

- 7. How does the rating of a hotel work on a platform? What criteria are considered to be a 'good' hotel on your platform?
- 8. Who does the rating? Is it Las Kellys who sets the criteria and monitors if the hotels respect and follow them?
- 9. How do you involve the hotel staff in this process?
- 10. Will there be an audit scheme through which you inspect the hotels on your platform each year?

  Or how do you make sure they respect your criteria?
- 11. What happens if the housekeeping employees are employed by an outsourcing company and not directly by the hotel? Who received the rating then?

The reason for addressing these questions was to gain as much understanding as possible about the initiative and to unwrap the 'behind the scenes' complexities.

On 13 April at the set time of the interview, LKB has not joined the online meeting for the first 30 minutes, therefore the translator called them at the phone number provided in the email. LKB explained the delay was due to a long working day and that they had forgotten about the scheduled interview but would join shortly. It is important to mention that LKB's partner joined the meeting first to help them with the audio and digital set up and the partner informed the researcher and translator that LKB would need 5 minutes to prepare themselves for the meeting. Already this initial interaction, as expressed by the translator as well, was informal and friendly. This indicated that LKB felt comfortable within the setting, which later proved to be true based on their natural reactions to certain questions addressed.

During the ample presentation of the Las Kellys association and the motivation behind developing the booking platform, when mentioning political challenges in the process, LKB would often smirk sarcastically. These reactions indicated to both the researcher and translator sentiments of frustration and disapproval of political parties, trade unions, and overall tourism stakeholders.

Additionally, to each question, LKB answered in length and detail, while not revealing too many specifics. For example, when asked about the industry's reaction to the proposed launch of the booking platform, LKB explained in detail what the general public's stance in Spain has been in comparison to political parties and industry stakeholders, such as hospitality trade unions. However, during the entire

conversation, LKB avoided mentioning the names of any hotels or talking about hotels in general. This awareness and alert to avoid questions and details surrounding hotels led the researcher to reflect on the sensibility of the investigated topic. The platform at the time of conducting this research has not been launched yet, and it stands amid a strongly political narrative – issues surrounding labour regulations and working conditions within the hotel sector in Spain. Additionally, this part of the interview made the researcher question whether LKB intended to protect hotels that are supportive of the initiative or aimed to not place the spotlight on hotels too much and damage potential relations with them.

Lastly, in the final stages of the interview, LKB expressed they would be open to providing further details should they be requested after the interview. However, when asked if it would be possible to arrange an interview with other representatives of the association or developers working on the booking platform, LKB argued there would be no probability of that since the tool has not been finalized and launched, therefore, they cannot provide contacts.

Nonetheless, despite limitations which will be elaborated in the according subsection, the interview has provided valuable insights and LKB has expressed openness to further assistance via email should questions arise at a later point in time.

#### The questionnaire for hotel managers

In addition to the online interview with a Las Kellys representative, a 9-question survey was created through SurveyXact, a tool developed by Ramboll engineering company, available to students from Aalborg University Denmark, where the author of this study is enrolled at the time of writing the paper. The purpose of employing a survey was to complement the qualitative primary data. Additionally, it has provided a preliminary understanding of how hotel managers or individuals in similar positions within a tourism accommodation business would perceive a booking platform that lists only businesses that provide decent working conditions.

The questionnaire was distributed on LinkedIn as a public post and was sent via direct message on the same platform to hotel managers primarily based in Denmark, but also in other Northern-European countries, and to one connection in Thailand. Additionally, it was shared within the professional

network of the researcher, specifically colleagues within a tour operator with an office based in Copenhagen, Denmark. Responses were collected between 25 April – 13 May 2022 from a total of 30 participants. In total 14 out of the 30 responses were partially complete, meaning respondents did not provide answers to all questions.

Moreover, the survey questions and their purpose within the context of this research were:

1. Are you currently employed by a tourism accommodation provider (e.g., a hotel)?

The purpose of this question was to filter responses in case someone outside the target group participated. However, after collecting the answers, the conclusion was drawn that the question is ambiguous and the only options to answer were 'Yes' or 'No'. For example, it would have been more efficient to add an option that would indicate 'not currently, but previously employed within such a business' or similar to ensure the efficient filtering of respondents.

2. What is your role within the company?

The purpose of this open question was to ensure the relevant responses are from individuals in the management departments of a hotel who have decision-making power within the company.

3. Is the accommodation provider you are employed by listed on external booking platforms (e.g., Booking.com)?

Answers to this question could be either 'Yes' or 'No' and they indicate whether the business and the respondent are familiar with external booking platforms and procedures, which is relevant to this paper since it explores such a platform.

4. Do you consider external booking platforms like Booking.com to be useful for hotels and other accommodation providers? Please elaborate on your answer.

The purpose of this open question was to examine respondents' positionality towards external booking platforms, and the answers were complex and divided.

5. Do you consider booking platforms influence the image tourists have of s travel accommodation? Please elaborate on your answer.

As the present research explores a booking platform that may influence listed hotels' image (e.g., the potential image of a good employer and decent workplace), it was considered important to see how industry stakeholders themselves assess booking platforms to influence their image and reputation. Although, it must be noted that in the case of Booking.com or TripAdvisor, the reviews and ratings are the main factors building image, not the platform on its own, therefore, from this perspective this question may be irrelevant. Nonetheless, responses proved to be nuanced and touched upon interesting points.

6. Does your hotel have any sustainability practices implemented in its operations (e.g., recycling, plastic-free, etc.)?

This polar question does not necessarily serve the purpose of collecting relevant data contributing to the study, but it was added to lead the respondents toward the investigated issue. From the researcher's experience, having previously examined the subject of working conditions in hotels from different angles, hospitality employers are more reluctant to participate in interviews/surveys which exclusively address labour regulations. Therefore, having a survey question that subtly leads respondents into the research problem may loosen their hesitance to express a positionality towards the topic, although here this was experimental.

7. Do you promote your sustainability practices to guests and stakeholders?

This closed survey question serves a similar purpose as question 6. Nonetheless, responses may also indicate whether travel accommodation businesses are open to promoting practices such as plastic-free operations that point towards much-debated challenges of tourism, for instance, the negative impacts on the environment. This can reflect their willingness to be listed on an accommodation booking platform that focuses on a topic within social sustainability.

8. Would you consider listing your hotel business on a booking platform, which requires proving that your staff is ensured decent working conditions? Example: you hire directly/in-house, and do not outsource any of your staff.

The question directly relates to the research problem as it investigates respondents' positionality towards initiatives such as the booking platform proposed by Las Kellys. It was formulated as an affirmative-negative question and respondents were required to supply an answer to finalize the survey. The reason why it was addressed as a closed question is that these types of questions are easier for respondents to answer since they do not need to formulate their own answers (SmartSurvey, u.d.).

9. Please elaborate on your previous answer. Why would you/not prefer to have your hotel listed on such a booking platform?

Finally, an open question as a follow-up to question 8 was added, however, it was marked as non-mandatory. This allowed respondents to skip this question if they did not wish to answer, and it also encouraged them to submit the survey even if partially completed, rather than not put forward any answers at all. The decision behind this criteria relates to the reflections elaborated under question 6. Nonetheless, 9 out of 30 respondents answered this question and provided the researcher with valuable insights into how respondents perceive a booking platform focused on hotel staff's working conditions. The complete overview of responses can be found in Appendix 1.

#### Secondary data

To obtain a more comprehensive understanding of the research problem, secondary data in the forms of academic articles, online news articles, and web content from booking platforms and certification organization websites were collected. The latter group of secondary data was considered relevant, as booking platforms within the past few years have started to implement sustainability badges and seals into their listings (Booking.com, 2021). As decent working conditions relate to sustainability goals proposed by the UN (Robinson, et al., 2019; Baum & Hai, 2019; Ioannides, et al., 2021), discourses surrounding tourism sustainability seals of approval, badges, and certifications are considered relevant.

#### Data analysis

The following section presents how the primary data gathered was analyzed and interpreted.

Firstly, although the interview with LKB was recorded, the conversation was not transcribed. The interview was completely in Spanish and the assisting translator was not a professional in the field.

Therefore, most of the relevant information was summarized in English by the translator and written down by the researcher after the interview had taken place.

Thereafter, the translated and summarized information were analyzed together with the survey responses and were categorized within themes. The procedure is called thematic analysis and is used to identify themes and patterns within the gathered data (Nowell, et al., 2017). Thematic analysis is primarily used in qualitative research (Nowell, et al., 2017), and while the survey employed in this study contains quantitative data derived from closed-ended questions, responses to the open-ended questions qualify as qualitative data since "participants are free to respond in their own words, and these responses tend to be more complex" (Mack, et al., 2005, p. 4).

#### Limitations and reflections

There are several limitations to be considered in the process of this research. Firstly, the booking platform proposed by the Las Kellys association is at the time of conducting this study still under development, therefore, various aspects such as platform design and other practical features of the digital tool could not be discussed during the online interview with LKB. Moreover, as the platform has not been launched yet, a few potentially sensitive topics could not be elaborated on by LKB, such as hotels that have expressed interest in the booking tool. The novelty of this digital tool also means that literature and available information about it are considerably limited.

Additionally, the sample size for the semi-structured interview is notably small, specifically one. This is first because, as previously mentioned, the platform has not been launched yet, therefore even if requested, LKB could not provide contacts of other individuals involved in the development of this digital tool. Furthermore, since the purpose of this platform is specific and revolves less around the general functionality of an online interactive travel platform, interviews with developers of such sites were deemed irrelevant, although this may have been a premature and unfounded decision from the researcher's side.

Language barrier poses also as an important limitation concerning the interview. As LKB did not speak English and the translator assisting in the process was not a professional, nor experienced in such settings, important details may have been lost in translation. Interviewee bias may have also occurred

due to the sensitivity of the topic – an unlaunched travel product in a highly politicized context. Consequently, while the insights provided by LKB are considered valuable, only a partial understanding has been achieved of the investigated issue.

Lastly, questions in the survey distributed to hotel managers may have been ambiguously formulated, as previously highlighted in the section elaborating on the survey (e.g., the question on employment status within a travel accommodation business). Clearer formulations with multiple choices to answer may have reduced confusion both for the respondents and the researcher.

#### Ethical considerations

During the data collection process, ethical considerations were also taken into account. Firstly, LKB was informed in advance that the online interview would be recorded and was sent a consent form in Spanish to ensure the language barrier in understanding this factor would not be an issue. Permission to record was also requested within the first few seconds of the interview.

Additionally, in the form, it was explained how the data would be stored and options were also given to the participant on whether both audio and video content could be recorded, and whether they wanted their names to be anonymized or not. Although LKB signed the form and confirmed that all types of content could be recorded and that their names could be used, the researcher decided to anonymize their name, nonetheless. The consent form was filled out hastily since LKB had to rush home to participate in the interview after a long day of work and may not have paid full attention to what the form stated.

Lastly, respondents of the survey were informed on the opening page that no personal information such as private or company names needs to be disclosed. Consequently, during both data collection methods, all personal information was either kept confidential or not required at all.

# **Findings**

The subsequent section of this study presents findings from the interview with Las Kellys and responses collected from the survey distributed to hotel managers. As highlighted within methodological considerations, primary data were subject to thematic analysis, which resulted in the emergence of

three main themes, namely: 1) The role of booking platforms in tourism and in the Las Kellys mission; 2) Booking platform impact on tourist perception; 3) The Las Kellys booking platform features and conditions.

#### The role of booking platforms in tourism and in the Las Kellys mission

Among the first themes that have emerged in the process of primary data analysis was the role of booking platforms in tourism and within the Las Kellys mission to fight for decent working conditions for hotel staff.

Firstly, during the interview when asked about the motivation to develop a specialized booking platform, LKB responded that the initiative has roots in their initial idea to introduce a Seal of Fair and Quality Work in hotels in Catalonia. The idea was presented to the Catalonian parliament, where it was debated and approved by the majority in November 2018. However, following changes within the Catalonian government in 2020 and 2021, the new political parties expressed that they would not go through with the initiative. Additionally, general trade unions that negotiate with political entities regarding the minimum wages and working conditions among other factors, were not keen on the Las Kellys initiative either. In fact, they were objecting to it, arguing they had an app in development since 2017, which would include a similar feature.

Nonetheless, LKB revealed that Las Kellys did not trust this was the case and at the time of conducting the interview, they are not aware that any app of this sort was launched. Therefore, after several debates and demonstrations, the association concluded that they need to approach more innovative solutions to spread their message, which would not include political stakeholders directly but would engage the industry more actively. They assessed that a booking platform would preliminarily have a better outreach to businesses and guests. Because the development of this platform would require considerable financial resources, Las Kellys started a fund and set the goal of 60.000 euros, but to their surprise, 90.000 euros were raised, and this amount came from the general public. As such, according to LKB, the association believes that the public is aware of the issue addressed, and they see the potential of the new booking platform tackling it and raising further awareness.

From the survey completed by hotel employees in management positions, regarding the role and usefulness of external booking platforms for tourism businesses, responses reflected an important feature of these. Booking platforms are perceived to create increased visibility and awareness of travel accommodations and services. Nonetheless, respondents have also noted that with this greater exposure come considerable expenses.

For example, Respondents 2, 3, and 30, all hotel managers, provided the following answers:

"Many travelers use platforms like booking.com, so it gives your hotel great visibility... so yes, one could say they are helpful to businesses" (Respondent 2)

"The OTA's are hard to get around because they sit heavy on the market. (...) However, hotels are dependent on these platforms to get bookings as most hotel guests will use them to compare hotels and prices in the area they want to stay in. The only guests that will book direct, are the ones who already know the hotel. Without especially Booking.com and Expedia, we would not have the same occupancy levels as now - so yes, they are useful and (unfortunately) necessary" (Respondent 3)

"Useful yes, and expensive. Ecohotels have 8% fee and booking.com have 20% I believe, this is why we are expanding to a lot of hotels (...)" (Respondent 30)

Therefore, from hoteliers' perspective, booking platforms have become a key element within sales distribution channels and in creating better visibility of the product, however, there are also downsides to them, such as high commission rates.

Overall, from both the interview and survey responses, it was concluded that booking platforms have great potential in increasing visibility, exposure, and raising awareness.

# Booking platform impact on tourist perception

The second theme that emerged during the data analysis is how booking platforms interact with tourists' perceptions and both interview and survey responses showed nuanced views on the matter.

First, during the interview, LKB expressed that Las Kellys does not wish for its platform to be a 'giant profit-generating business idea like Booking.com' (LKB's words translated by the assisting Spanish native speaker). What the association aims for, according to LKB, is that the booking site shows travellers which hotels respect the labour rights of their staff. This would not only help the organization

in achieving its mission, but it would also form a good image of the hotels that voluntarily apply to list their properties on the platform and go through a criteria compliance assessment. Additionally, according to LKB, the booking site's purpose is to raise awareness of the issue at stake to the industry and travellers, and for these actors to rethink their choices and consider the well-being of workers of the property when booking a stay. As such, based on LKB's responses, a booking platform influences travellers' image of a tourism accommodation, and it can also tap into moral considerations within the decision-making process when planning a holiday.

On the other hand, responses from the survey revealed more diverse views on whether booking platforms interact with tourists' perceptions. Firstly, 11 out of 17 responses to the question reflected a consensus that booking sites do influence perceptions to a certain degree. For example, Respondent 18 (Hotel Manager) and Respondent 26 (Assistant Manager) argued that overall presence on booking platforms and hotel ratings offer reassurance and set expectations of service standards to guests:

"Yes, with the review system, like TripAdvisor, the help to inform the customers of what the service and standard is like from a guest perspective." (Respondent 18)

I think a lot of guests use it as certification. If hotel is displayed there it must be OK (...)" (Respondent 26)

Nonetheless, Respondent 3 (Manager), Respondent 8 (Product Coordinator), and Respondent 29 (President) elaborated on a different take on whether platforms influence tourist perceptions:

"Not necessarily. The hotels can design their page on the booking platform very easily and in lot of details. We decide all information shown and all pictures added as well. The only place where they can influence the image of the hotel is in the reviews as the rating shown for the hotel will have a great impact in bookings and search placements. (...)" (Respondent 3)

"No - they are just part of the industry. A player just like any other partner in making a trip for the customer." (Respondent 8)

"Not really. I've seen even the highest end places on booking platforms." (Respondent 29)

As such, there is consensus within most responses that presence and ratings on booking sites affect tourists' perceptions and image of a travel accommodation. However, there are also opinions among

surveyed hoteliers that booking sites do not necessarily shape an image but act as just another sales agent for travellers.

Overall, from the combined interview and survey responses it can be concluded that majority of participants perceive that booking sites influence tourist perceptions of travel accommodations.

#### The Las Kellys booking platform features and conditions

The final theme that emerged following data analysis is regarding the features and conditions of the Las Kellys booking site.

During the interview, LKB was addressed questions in relation to the functions of the platform. As previously highlighted by the interviewee, the site would not be developed for the purpose of generating profit and would not collect fees from hotels to list their properties. Las Kellys believes that at present anyone can buy a sustainability certificate, therefore, their seal of approval on the platform would not require any financial implications from hotels. Business' willingness to join the platform must come from the inside. The concept is to invite as many hotel businesses in Spain as possible to voluntarily join the platform. Additionally, to further demonstrate their dedication to their mission, in the initial stages of the project, Las Kellys ended the collaboration with the engineering company originally contacted. As told by LKB, the company wanted to outsource the developers that would create the platform, which stood in direct opposition to the association's values. Thereafter, Las Kellys started cooperating with a team of Spanish software engineers in Barcelona that shared similar values with them.

In addition, among the criteria for a hotel to be listed on the platform are that hiring is in-house, and all staff have their contracts directly with the hotel business, not an outsourcing company. Additionally, the pay must be in accordance with local standards of living and economic climate, and job descriptions must clearly and transparently state accurate roles within the hotel. For example, LKB revealed that in some housekeeper contracts some positions were stipulated only as Floor cleaners, meaning concentrated on one area of the hotel with less pay than a room attendant, but these workers would be responsible of cleaning and ensuring hygiene of several areas of the hotel.

Additionally, regarding monitoring and reporting compliance with the booking site's criteria, LKB revealed that several employees in hotels the organization plans to collaborate with are associated with Las Kellys. Their union presence within hotels is considered by the association one of the key elements to ensure the success of this project, although they acknowledge risks exist. Lastly, the platform would not feature any rating. Once a hotel submits an application and is approved to be listed, the presence on the site attests that the hotel provides decent working conditions and respects labour rights.

Meanwhile, through the survey, hotel managers were asked if they would be interested in listing their travel accommodations on a booking platform that focuses on workforce well-being and labour regulations. Several responses showed that such a decision would be made with consideration to conditions in place to join the platform. Additionally, while most did not object to the idea, some respondents also argued that it may not become popular among guests:

"I would not mind being posted on a such page if the terms of the contract was reasonable, and the commission rates the same or lower as the major platforms. However, I do not think it would generate a lot of bookings, because unfortunately this is not something a lot of guests care about. We all know how Ryan Air treats their employees, yet most people would fly with them anyway. I would, myself, probably not use this platform to book my hotel - but I could be interested in being able to look up the hotel to check if the staff has good working conditions." (Respondent 3)

"NO - Because that is not what is at the forefront of our guests when they are making a choice of where to stay" (Respondent 18)

"Depending on how this platform would work, but we can't always guarantee the best working conditions when in the service business, even though we try, so instead i spend a lot of time on practice with my staff how to handle the "not so great" situations." (Respondent 16)

Other respondents, however, answered that the booking platform could serve as a motivator and indicator of good practice:

"Because great storytelling while protecting our employees sustain our workplace and its much more pleasant to work in such an environment." (Respondent 6)

"Guests of today are aware of their planet and its surroundings. It would aid them in travel plans to use such a platform/certification." (Respondent 26)

As such, survey responses show differing views on the matter. A segment of respondents consider that tourists would not resonate much with the platform, since they do not search for travel products based on criteria such as compliance with workforce rights. Nonetheless, there is a group of respondents, which identify a shift in travellers' thinking and argue that at present tourists have grown more concerned about sustainability related issues, while the platform would also serve as a great storytelling tool for a good purpose.

# Discussion

The present study explores the intersection between travel technology tools and socio-political issues in tourism. Specifically, it investigates how a technology tool can address issues surrounding working conditions and labour rights of tourism workforce in hotels and draws upon a booking site developed by the Las Kellys association in Spain.

To achieve this, the following section of the study discusses findings of the research challenged by relevant body of literature, news articles, and other web content applicable to the matter. Topics discussed are in relation to visibility on an overflooded online travel market, approach taken towards hotel businesses, potential inequity for businesses not listed on the platform, and criteria and monitoring structures and strategies.

## Visibility on an overflooded online travel market

Within the past decades, a plethora of online interactive travel platforms have emerged. While they pose as useful tools in travel planning, these platforms are also characterized by an overload of information (Fang, et al., 2016; Figini, et al., 2020). According to studies, tourists may visit as much as 14 different tourism sites when planning a holiday and are exposed to a massive selection of sources of information (Bigné, et al., 2020).

Since the current study investigates how a travel technology tool may be able to address the sociopolitical issue of working conditions in the tourism sector, it is important to consider what role could the Las Kellys booking site play overall on the travel market. Due to the existence of a plethora of online travel sites, it must be questioned whether the launch of another platform would have the potential to address working conditions-related issues in the sector, or whether it would be lost next to giant sites, such as Booking.com, which is among the largest platforms of its kind in the world (Walker, u.d.).

A solution Las Kellys has previously proposed in 2018 was to implement a seal of approval on TripAdvisor, however, the initiative never came through with the review site (Burgen, 2018; Gonzalez Romero, 2018). This seal could have worked similarly to the "Eco-Certified" icon implemented by Google on accommodation searches (Eskins, 2021), or the "Travel Sustainable Badge" displayed on Booking.com listings (Booking.com, 2021). These icons and badges were developed to ease tourists' purchasing decisions when searching for more sustainable alternatives on the market (Eskins, 2021; Booking.com, 2021).

Moreover, as findings from the interview and survey responses show, booking platforms are a good tool to increase visibility of a travel product and raise awareness. However, this ability may be challenged when it comes to the overall mission of the Las Kellys site, and not to a specific product or service. As two survey respondents of this study argue, tourists do not concern themselves with moral issues such as hotel staff's working conditions and they consult booking sites only to search for a stay for their trip. From this perspective, the Las Kellys booking platform may not resonate with either tourists or businesses.

On the other hand, a similar proportion of survey respondents highlighted that tourists in current times may be concerned for issues such as well-being of tourism workforce, as travellers have become more aware of sustainability issues within the sector. Similar assessments have been reflected in industry reports. For example, Booking.com released a sustainability report in 2021, which showed that 76% of the 29.000 survey participants from all over the world seek sustainable accommodation options when planning a trip (Booking.com, 2021).

As such, to be able to achieve its mission with the site and differentiate itself from other platforms, the Las Kellys association would need to invest considerable efforts into targeting its booking platform to the right audience, both among industry stakeholders and tourist groups. Means of certification of good

travel business practices, in this case the booking site, "can not have an impact in the travel industry without travelers getting aware of it" (Sanchez, 2021).

# Approaching hotel businesses

Another important element in investigating the intersection between the travel technology tool developed by Las Kellys and the socio-political issue of working conditions of hotel staff, is how hoteliers are approached with the initiative.

Firstly, travel booking platforms have various conditions for accommodation providers to list their properties. For example, depending on the product, Expedia may charge between 15-20% commission from hosts (dos Santos, 2021). Additionally, survey respondents of this study argue that platform conditions, such as commission, would greatly influence their decision to list their properties on the Las Kellys booking site. If Las Kellys were to charge matching commission rates to that of Expedia for each booking, hotels would be less likely to join the platform, especially since several respondents believe it would not attract guests and OTA commissions are known to hurt travel businesses (WiT, 2019).

Nonetheless, Las Kellys revealed during the interview that they would not charge any fees from hotels and that the platform would not focus on generating profit. Similar initiatives in the travel sector exist. For instance, Bidroom is an online booking and community platform, launched in 2014, where hoteliers pay a membership fee instead of being charged a commission of around 20% for each booking (WiT, 2019; Bidroom, u.d.). Since its foundation, the platform grew steadily and by 2019, it listed around 125.000 travel accommodations across 128 countries in Europe and North America, and thereafter expanded to Asia Pacific (WiT, 2019; Phuketify, 2019). The success of the platform lays in its equitable and fair business model, where hotels do not lose revenue over commissions and, therefore, tourists also benefit from better deals (Phuketify, 2019). As such, based on a 0%-commission business model, the Las Kellys platform could prove attractive to both hoteliers and tourists, while conveying an important message.

Another important element in the approach taken by Las Kellys towards hoteliers is regarding competitors. Before developing the platform, the association approached hoteliers to develop a compendium of hotels in Spain that comply with labour regulations (Gonzalez Romero, 2018). However,

companies themselves refused the idea, since they did not want to enter into competition with their fellow hoteliers within the same union (Gonzalez Romero, 2018). This stance taken can be reflected to the observation made with regards to LKB's efforts to avoid mentioning any information related to hotels during the interview with the researcher of this study. Most hotels in Spain are part of a collective agreement developed by employer and trade unions that set minimum wages and working conditions among others (De Miguel, 2012). Meaning, if one hotel from an employers' union joins the Las Kellys platform, it can be questioned why other hotels from the same union are not listed on the site that requires a business to adhere to labour regulations.

Existing studies have highlighted how travel sites have impact on tourists' values, perceptions, and behavioural responses, and therefore purchase decisions (Munar & Gyimóthy, 2013; Cheung, et al., 2022). As such, the Las Kellys platform can only work if hotel businesses are not compelled to not list their properties in the fear of affecting both fellow hoteliers' and employer unions' image for potential misinterpretations of their practices in relation to labour regulations. This argument leads to the third topic of the discussion of this paper, which is potential inequity for businesses not listed on the Las Kellys platform.

# Potential inequity for businesses not listed on the Las Kellys booking platform

According to findings of this study, many tourists approach booking sites as a form of accreditation. As Respondent 26 argues "If hotel is displayed there it must be ok". Therefore, the Las Kellys booking site could function as a certification for guests, which would present listed properties as employers that adhere to labour rights. Nonetheless, the initiative may cause potential inequity for hotels not listed on the site.

On this note, a comparison can be drawn with sustainable tourism certifications. The cost of these forms of recognition are often high and require additional expenses for audit procedures (Tippett, et al., 2020). Small enterprises, therefore, may not have equal access to obtaining sustainability certifications due to limited resources and thus may lose value and credibility on the travel market, which has increasingly started setting focus on such forms of recognition (Dunk, et al., 2016; Curtis & Slocum, 2016). Although the Las Kellys booking site as initially planned would not require fees from

hoteliers, such businesses may still decide not to list their properties on the platform to not enter into competition with fellow hoteliers (Gonzalez Romero, 2018).

This decision may also derive from what survey respondents have pointed towards regarding guest profiles. As outlined in the findings section, matters such as workforce rights do not stand at the forefront for certain guests when selecting an accommodation for their holidays. Nonetheless, a hotel not listed on the Las Kellys booking site may not indicate that it is non-compliant with labour regulations. Similarly, a small tourism enterprise not being certified may not indicate its business model and/or practices are not sustainable (Dunk, et al., 2016). Therefore, the travel technology tool in development by Las Kellys may only be able to address the socio-political issue of working conditions in tourism partially.

## Criteria and monitoring structures and strategies – impactful or just another label?

The final topic of discussion in this study is regarding criteria and monitoring structures and strategies for compliance with labour regulations implemented by Las Kellys in the context of its platform.

With the approach that the Las Kellys booking site could function as a certification method for good practice regarding working conditions, as argued also during the interview and in survey responses, the criteria proposed must be evaluated to assess whether the platform can address the issue at stake. Within the travel sector, several sustainability certifications were identified to fall short to offer a comprehensive set of criteria, which does not narrow the concept of sustainability down to environmentalism (Dunk, et al., 2016; Sasidharan & Križaj, 2018). Therefore, it is relevant to investigate criteria proposed to hoteliers by Las Kellys as well.

During the interview, LKB listed the following criteria but highlighted that the final list would not be limited to these: in-house hiring (contract directly with hotel and not via outsourcing company), pay adequate to local living standards and economic climate, and job descriptions reflecting transparently and correctly roles and tasks and do not stipulate these in a manner that would result in decrease in pay. These three core criteria would address the most often identified issues in existing literature with regards to labour regulations and workforce rights in tourism (Ollus, 2016; Markey et al., 2014; Janta et al., 2011; Onsøyen et al., 2009). As such, if monitored adequately within hotel businesses that will be

listed on the Las Kellys booking site, the platform would be able to tackle the issue at stake at the scale the association intends to implement the initiative (local, regional, national).

Nonetheless, studies on tourism workforce have also identified negative work environment in hotel housekeeping as a challenge, due to high level of workforce turnover in addition to the aforementioned three issues (Ollus, 2016; Markey et al., 2014; Janta et al., 2011; Onsøyen et al., 2009). Therefore, the Las Kellys association could also implement criteria on its platform, which address practices that ensure a socially and psychologically positive workplace, enhanced by cooperation and equity. These criteria could relate to employee involvement and personal health resources among others (European Agency for Safety and Health at Work, 2013). Nonetheless, social factors are among the most difficult to assess within other tourism certification schemes, therefore, clear indicators and measures must be defined and outlined (Sasidharan & Križaj, 2018).

Lastly, monitoring structures and strategies are equally important to ensure criteria are complied with by employers. In various other industries, concerns and suspicions were raised with regards to certifications due to lack of adequate monitoring and reporting (Otto, 2015). Within sustainable tourism certifications, monitoring and reporting are carried out through on-site audit annually, or every second or every third year in the post-certification phase, depending on the accredited body (Tippett, et al., 2020; Green Destination, 2022; Bureau Veritas, u.d.). Additionally, spontaneous audits are also performed by certain companies, meaning surveillance is carried out without an initially set schedule (UCS, u.d.). Thus, due to rigorous audit and monitoring structures, certifications in sustainable tourism, are perceived impactful since they drive businesses to implement positive practices (Lesar, et al., 2020).

As told by LKB during the interview, union presence within hotels listed on the Las Kellys platform would be part of the core of the initiative's success. Association members, according to LKB, would report whether criteria set on the union's booking site is being complied with. Nonetheless, it is important that a clear and consistent monitoring and reporting structure and communication is developed to ensure active compliance with criteria and to avoid concerns and suspicions similar to that within other industries (Otto, 2015).

To conclude, core criteria set by the Las Kellys association for hoteliers to list their properties on its booking site addresses main concerns regarding the matter and could tackle the issue at stake with collaborating businesses. Nonetheless, the association must ensure that beyond union presence within hotel businesses, a clear and consistent monitoring and reporting structure is in place to ensure hoteliers' active compliance with criteria as employers.

## Conclusion

The purpose of this study was to explore the intersection between travel technology tools and the socio-political issue of working conditions within the tourism sector. Specifically, it aimed to investigate how a booking platform under development at the time of conducting this study, initiated by the Spanish associations Las Kellys, could address issues surrounding tourism workforce conditions.

Considering the novelty of the initiative and the ongoing discourses surrounding the topic of tourism workforce, this study proves to be timely and relevant. Moreover, research on the matter is limited and most digital tourism studies focus on user-generated content (Fang, et al., 2016; Nilashi, et al., 2018; Mariani & Matarazzo, 2020; van Nuenen & Scarles, 2021), and electronic word-of-mouth (Mariani & Borghi, 2018; Mariani & Predvoditeleva, 2019; Bigné, et al., 2020). Additionally, existing studies have also explored the intersections between travel technology tools and tourists' values, which are relevant to this research due to the topic's moral and ethical nuance. Nonetheless, these also approach user-generated content as the core element of research (Fang, et al., 2016; Cheung, et al., 2022). As such, the present study generates new knowledge regarding the intersection among travel technology tools and social issues by investigating an initiative that is to engage the travel sector, rather than exploring only travellers' interactions with the matter.

To gain new understanding and knowledge on the investigated problem, a semi-structured interview with a representative from the Las Kellys association was conducted, and findings from the interview were further complemented by data gathered through an online survey tailored and distributed to hotel employees in management positions. By employing both qualitative and quantitative methods, nuanced results emerged.

Firstly, the Las Kellys booking site would be a voluntary platform for hoteliers to join, which would attest to tourists that the listed travel accommodations adhere to labour regulations. While responses regarding willingness of hotel managers to join the Las Kellys booking site varied considerably, several participants of the survey argued that it may not attract important number of guests as major booking sites do (e.g., Booking.com), since the core mission may not resonate with them and the service. As such, the Las Kellys travel technology tool may only be able to address the issue of working conditions of hotel staff, if the platform gathers attention and awareness both among tourists and industry stakeholders.

In addition, the association must also develop an efficient approach with the initiative towards hoteliers. Several respondents of the survey have emphasized that conditions to join the Las Kellys site greatly influence their decision to list their properties on it (e.g., commission rate). However, since Las Kellys would not collect fees from hotels since it is not focused on profit, the booking site could attract more businesses, and thus tackle the issue at stake. Similar 0%-commission booking sites for travel accommodations exist and have experienced success due to the model (WiT, 2019; Phuketify, 2019).

Nonetheless, Las Kellys has previously aimed to develop a compendium of hotels in Spain that they knew adhered to labour regulations, but the same businesses refused the idea on the basis that it may place them in competition with fellow hoteliers within the same employers' union (Gonzalez Romero, 2018). As such, the Las Kellys site may fail to tackle issues surrounding working conditions of hotel staff if hoteliers feel discouraged to join the platform.

Moreover, potential inequity issues may also arise for hotels not listed on the association's booking site. For example, small tourism enterprises often have challenges acquiring sustainable tourism certifications due to financial challenges. However, from a market perspective, these enterprises may lose value and attractiveness for being perceived as unsustainable due to lack of certification (Dunk, et al., 2016). As such, hotels not listed on the site may be perceived as businesses non-compliant with labour regulations. Therefore, despite the site's aim to tackle precarious working conditions, it may hurt hoteliers' image.

Nonetheless, when assessing criteria to be set by Las Kellys for hotels to join its booking site, it was concluded that with the three core criteria related to in-house employment contract, pay, and job descriptions, the association's platform could tackle the main challenges identified for hotel workforce. Moreover, this could be further validated if a rigorous monitoring and reporting strategy is implemented by the association, in addition to their union presence within hotels through employees.

Taking into consideration all the above, the Las Kellys booking site may be successful in tackling issues surrounding working conditions for hotel staff through their selection of criteria and a robust monitoring and reporting strategy. Nonetheless, the association must consider factors related to visibility on the travel market, encouragement of hotels to join the platform, and risks related to damages to the image of hotels not listed on its site.

Finally, while the present study contributes to digital tourism studies with new knowledge, its limitations must also be considered. First, the interview with Las Kellys was conducted in Spanish in the presence of a non-professional translator. Thus, language barrier may have caused key information to be lost in translation. Additionally, since the platform has not been launched at the time of conducting this research, only a partial understanding of the investigated matter could be achieved. Nevertheless, due to the study's exploratory nature, it sets precedence for further research and provides a different academic angle approached towards travel technologies.

# References

Akhtar, N. et al., 2021. Post-covid 19 tourism: Will digital tourism replace mass tourism?. *Sustainability*, 13(10), p. 5352.

Alcantud-Diaz, M., Ricart Vaya, A. & Gregori-Signes, C., 2014. 'Share your experience'. Digital storytelling in English for tourism. *Iberica*, Volume 27, pp. 185-204.

Badcock, J., 2017. Spain's hotel chambermaids 'Las Kellys' fight for fair pay. [Online]

Available at: <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-41650252">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-41650252</a>

[Accessed 23 April 2022].

Baggio, R. & Del Chiappa, G., 2013. Real and virtual relationships in tourism digital ecosystems. *Information technology & tourism*, 14(1), pp. 3-19.

Baum, T. & Hai, N. T. T., 2019. Applying sustainable employment principles in the tourism industry: righting human rights wrongs?. *Tourism Recreation Research*, 44(3), pp. 371-381.

Benyon, D. et al., 2013. Presence and digital tourism. Al & Society, 29(4), pp. 521-529.

Bidroom, n.d. About Us. [Online]

Available at: <a href="https://bidroom.com/about">https://bidroom.com/about</a>

[Accessed 20 May 2022].

Bigné, E., William, E. & Soria-Olivas, E., 2020. Similarity and Consistency in Hotel Online Ratings across Platforms. *Journal of Travel Research*, 59(4), pp. 742-758.

Booking.com, 2021. Booking.com Launches First-of-its-Kind Travel Sustainable Badge to Lead Industry in Showcasing a Wider Variety of Sustainable Stays. [Online]

Available at: <a href="https://globalnews.booking.com/bookingcom-launches-first-of-its-kind-travel-sustainable-badge/?aid=318615;label=New English EN DK 26744744185-">https://globalnews.booking.com/bookingcom-launches-first-of-its-kind-travel-sustainable-badge/?aid=318615;label=New English EN DK 26744744185-</a>

vny2tmvb6yxqQMIVZRigXQS100752660505:pl:ta:p1:p2:ac:ap:neg:fi:tiaud-294889296933:dsa-

55482331735:lp1005010:li:dec:

[Accessed 23 May 2022].

Booking.com, 2021. Sustainable Travel Report 2021, s.l.: Booking.com.

Bureau Veritas, n.d. The Certification Process. [Online]

Available at: <a href="https://certification.bureauveritas.com/get-certified/your-path-certification/your-certification-process">https://certification.bureauveritas.com/get-certified/your-path-certification/your-certification-process</a>

[Accessed 22 December 2021].

Burgen, S., 2018. Spanish hotel cleaners seek Tripadvisor's help to fight exploitation. [Online]

Available at: <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/jul/02/spanish-chambermaids-seek-tripadvisor-help-to-fight-exploitation">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/jul/02/spanish-chambermaids-seek-tripadvisor-help-to-fight-exploitation</a>

[Accessed 20 May 2022].

Business Research Methodology, n.d. Exploratory Research. [Online]

Available at: <a href="https://research-methodology.net/research-methodology/research-design/exploratory-research/">https://research-methodology.net/research-methodology/research-design/exploratory-research/</a> [Accessed 14 May 2022].

Cai, W. & McKenna, B., 2021. Power and Resistance: Digital-Free Tourism in a Connected World. *Journal of Travel Research*, pp. 1-15.

Caraivan, L., 2017. DIGITAL TOURISM: A REVIEW OF TRENDS IN PROMOTING TOURISM ACTIVITIES. *Quaestus,* Volume 11, p. 159.

Chamboko-Mpotaringa, M. & Tichaawa, T., 2021. Tourism Digital Marketing Tools and Views on Future Trends: A Systematic Review of Literature. *African Journal of Hospitality, Tourism and Leisure*, 10(2), pp. 712-726.

Cheung, M. L., Leung, W. K., Cheah, J.-H. & Ting, H., 2022. Exploring the effectiveness of emotional and rational user-generated contents in digital tourism platforms. *Journal of vacation marketing*, 28(2), pp. 152-170.

Curtis, K. R. & Slocum, S. L., 2016. The Role of Sustainability Certification Programs in Reducing Food Waste in Tourism. *Journal of Developments in Sustainable Agriculture*, 11(1), pp. 1-7.

De Miguel, P. S., 2012. *Spain: The representativeness of trade unions and employer associations in the Horeca sector.* [Online]

Available at: <a href="https://www.eurofound.europa.eu/publications/report/2012/spain-the-representativeness-of-trade-unions-and-employer-associations-in-the-horeca-sector">https://www.eurofound.europa.eu/publications/report/2012/spain-the-representativeness-of-trade-unions-and-employer-associations-in-the-horeca-sector</a>
[Accessed 20 May 2022].

dos Santos, S., 2021. Commission of Airbnb, Booking, Expedia, TripAdvisor, HomeAway and TemporadaLivre: How Does It Work?. [Online]

Available at: <a href="https://stays.net/en/blog/commission-of-airbnb/">https://stays.net/en/blog/commission-of-airbnb/</a>

[Accessed 21 May 2022].

Dunk, R. M., Gillespie, S. A. & MacLeod, D., 2016. Participation and retention in a green tourism certification scheme. *Journal of Sustainable Tourism*, 24(12), pp. 1585-1603.

Egger, I., Lei, S. I. & Wassler, P., 2020. Digital free tourism – An exploratory study of tourist motivations. *Tourism Management*, Volume 79, p. 104098.

elDiaro.es, n.d. La reforma del Estatuto de Trabajadores para dar más protección a las Kellys se prevé aprobar en septiembre. [Online]

Available at:  $\frac{1}{2}$  https://www.eldiario.es/canariasahora/tenerifeahora/economia/estatuto-trabajadores-proteccion-kellys-septiembre 1 1973723.html

[Accessed 24 April 2022].

Eskins, J., 2021. Google Is Now Helping Travelers Go Green. [Online]

Available at: <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-09-22/google-search-adds-eco-certified-check-for-finding-sustainable-hotels">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-09-22/google-search-adds-eco-certified-check-for-finding-sustainable-hotels</a>

[Accessed 18 November 2021].

European Agency for Safety and Health at Work, 2013. Well-being at work: creating a positive work environment. [Online]

Available at: <a href="https://osha.europa.eu/en/publications/well-being-work-creating-positive-work-environment">https://osha.europa.eu/en/publications/well-being-work-creating-positive-work-environment</a> [Accessed 27 May 2022].

Fang, B., Ye, Q., Kucukusta, D. & Law, R., 2016. Analysis of the perceived value of online tourism reviews: Influence of readability and reviewer characteristics. *Tourism management*, Volume 52, pp. 498-506.

Figini, P., Vici, L. & Viglia, G., 2020. A comparison of hotel ratings between verified and non-verified online review platforms. *International journal of culture, tourism and hospitality research*, 14(2), pp. 157-171.

Galletta, A., 2013. The Semi-Structured Interview as a Repertoire of Possibilities. In: W. Cross & A. Galletta, eds. *Mastering the Semi-Structured Interview and Beyond: From Research Design to Analysis and Publication.* New York: NYU Press, pp. 45-72.

Gonzalez Romero, C., 2018. *Tripadvisor no acepta comentarios contra los hoteles que denigran a las 'kellys' porque es "irrelevante"*. [Online]

Available at: <a href="https://www.lavozdelsur.es/actualidad/sociedad/tripadvisor-no-acepta-comentarios-contra-los-hoteles-que-denigran-a-las-kellys-porque-es-irrelevante\_92207\_102.html">https://www.lavozdelsur.es/actualidad/sociedad/tripadvisor-no-acepta-comentarios-contra-los-hoteles-que-denigran-a-las-kellys-porque-es-irrelevante\_92207\_102.html</a>
[Accessed 20 May 2022].

Green Destination, 2022. Awards and Certification Programs. [Online]
Available at: <a href="https://greendestinations.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/EN-GD-ACP.pdf">https://greendestinations.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/EN-GD-ACP.pdf</a>
[Accessed 02 January 2022].

Gregory, A., 2021. *Union launches rival booking app to show working conditions of hotel staff in Spain.* [Online] Available at: <a href="https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/booking-app-hotel-staff-conditions-b1912754.html">https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/booking-app-hotel-staff-conditions-b1912754.html</a>

[Accessed 22 April 2022].

Guo, K., Fan, A., Lehto, X. & Day, J., 2021. Immersive Digital Tourism: The Role of Multisensory Cues in Digital Museum Experiences. *Journal of hospitality & tourism research*, p. 109634802110303.

ILO, 2010. *Developments and challenges in the hospitality and tourism sector,* Geneva: International Labour Office Geneva.

Ioannides, D., Gyimóthy, S. & James, L., 2021. From Liminal Labor to Decent Work: A Human-Centered Perspective on Sustainable Tourism Employment. *Sustainability*, 13(851).

Janta, H., Ladkin, A., Brown, L. & Lugosi, P., 2011. Employment experiences of Polish migrant workers in the UK hospitality sector. *Tourism Management*, Issue 32, p. 1006–1019.

Jing Li, P. L. & Pearce, D. L., 2018. Media representation of digital-free tourism: A critical discourse analysis. *Tourism Management*, Volume 69, pp. 317-329.

Ketter, E. & Avraham, E., 2021. StayHome today so we can #TravelTomorrow: tourism destinations' digital marketing strategies during the Covid-19 pandemic. *Journal of Travel & Tourism Marketing*, 38(8), pp. 819-832.

Labarca, M. J., 2021. Las 'Kellys' se lían la manta a la cabeza: "Si la situación era mala, hoy es peor". [Online] Available at: <a href="https://www.lainformacion.com/empresas/kellys-lian-manta-cabeza-situacion-mala-peor/2842232/">https://www.lainformacion.com/empresas/kellys-lian-manta-cabeza-situacion-mala-peor/2842232/</a>

[Accessed 24 April 2022].

Lesar, L., Weaver, D. & Gardiner, S., 2020. Beyond certification: an empirically expanded quality control tool 'multiverse' for sustainable tourism. *Journal of Sustainable*, 28(10), pp. 1625-1645.

Liu, Y. & Hu, H.-f., 2021. Digital-free tourism intention: a technostress perspective. *Current Issues in Tourism*, 24(23), pp. 3271-3274.

Mack, N. et al., 2005. *Qualitative Research Methods: A Data Collector's Field Guide*. s.l.:Family Health International.

Mariani, M. M. & Borghi, M., 2018. Effects of the Booking.com rating system: Bringing hotel class into the picture. *Tourism management*, Volume 66, pp. 47-52.

Mariani, M. M. & Matarazzo, M., 2020. Does cultural distance affect online review ratings? Measuring international customers' satisfaction with services leveraging digital platforms and big data. *Journal of Management and Governance*, Volume 25, pp. 1057-1078.

Mariani, M. & Predvoditeleva, M., 2019. How do online reviewers' cultural traits and perceived experience influence hotel online ratings?. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 31(12), pp. 4543-4573.

Markey, R. et al., 2014. Exploring employee participation and work environment in hotels: Case studies from Denmark and New Zealand. *New Zealand Journal of Employment Relations*, pp. 2-20.

Molina, S. F., 2021. *Meet Las Kellys. Their cause redefines tourism in Barcelona*. [Online] Available at: <a href="https://theurbanactivist.com/idea/meet-las-kellys-their-cause-redefines-tourism-in-barcelona/">https://theurbanactivist.com/idea/meet-las-kellys-their-cause-redefines-tourism-in-barcelona/</a> [Accessed 23 April 2022].

Munar, A. M. & Gyimóthy, S., 2013. Critical Digital Tourism Studies. In: *Tourism Social Media: Transformations in Identity, Community and Culture (Tourism Social Science Series, Vol. 18)*. Bingley: Emerald Group Publishing Limited, pp. 245-262.

Navarrete, T., 2019. Digital heritage tourism: innovations in museums. *World Leisure Journal*, 61(3), pp. 200-214.

Nilashi, M. et al., 2018. Travelers decision making using online review in social network sites: A case on TripAdvisor. *Journal of Computational Science*, Volume 28, pp. 168-179.

Nowell, L. S., Norris, J. M., White, D. E. & Moules, N. J., 2017. Thematic Analysis: Striving to Meet the Trustworthiness Criteria. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 16(1), pp. 1-13.

Ollus, N., 2016. Forced Flexibility and Exploitation: Experiences of Migrant Workers in the Cleaning Industry. *Nordic Journal of Working Life Studies*, pp. 25-45.

OnsØyen, L. E., Mykletun, R. J. & Steiro, T. J., 2009. Silenced and Invisible: The Work-experience of Roomattendants in Norwegian Hotels. *Scandinavian Journal of Hospitality and Tourism*, p. 81–102.

Otto, J., 2015. Sense & Sustainability: Sustainable Certification?. [Online] Available at: <a href="https://www.senseandsustainability.net/2015/01/05/sustainable-certification/">https://www.senseandsustainability.net/2015/01/05/sustainable-certification/</a> [Accessed 02 January 2022].

Phuketify, 2019. *Bidroom hotel booking platform launches in Asia Pacific*. [Online] Available at: <a href="https://phuketify.com/news/bidroom-hotel-booking-launch-asia-pacific">https://phuketify.com/news/bidroom-hotel-booking-launch-asia-pacific</a> [Accessed 21 May 2022].

Pink, S., Ruckenstein, M., Willim, R. & Duque, M., 2018. Broken data: Conceptualising data in an emerging world. *Big Data and Society*, 5(1), p. 205395171775322.

Rebollo, R. R., 2018. We simply said 'enough': the story of Spain's 'Las Kellys' hotel cleaners. [Online] Available at: <a href="https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/5050/las-kellys-hotel-cleaners-spain-fight-back/">https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/5050/las-kellys-hotel-cleaners-spain-fight-back/</a> [Accessed 24 April 2022].

Reiter, B., 2017. Theory and Methodology of Exploratory Social Science Research. *Ijsrm. Human,* 5(4), pp. 129-150.

Robinson, R. N., Martins, A., Solnet, D. & Baum, T., 2019. Sustaining precarity: critically examining tourism. *JOURNAL OF SUSTAINABLE TOURISM*, 27(7), p. 1008–1025.

RTVE, 2017. Las Kellys piden ayuda al Parlamento Europeo. [Online]

Available at: <a href="https://www.rtve.es/play/videos/europa/kellys-piden-ayuda-parlamento-europeo/4345369/">https://www.rtve.es/play/videos/europa/kellys-piden-ayuda-parlamento-europeo/4345369/</a> [Accessed 24 April 2022].

Sanchez, M., 2021. *GREEN GLOBE: A SUSTAINABLE FUTURE FOR TRAVEL AND TOURISM.* [Online] Available at: <a href="https://ecohotels.com/blog/green-globe-a-sustainable-future-for-travel-and-tourism/">https://ecohotels.com/blog/green-globe-a-sustainable-future-for-travel-and-tourism/</a> [Accessed 27 May 2022].

Sasidharan, V. & Križaj, D., 2018. Tourism Ecolabels and Social Sustainability: Challenges and Innovations from a Slovene Perspective. *Academica Turistica*, 11(1), pp. 19-29.

Schoonenboom, J. & Johnson, R. B., 2017. How to Construct a Mixed Methods Research Design. *Kolner Zeitschrift fur Soziologie und Sozialpsychologie*, 69(2), pp. 107-131.

SmartSurvey, n.d. *Closed Questions Explained*. [Online] Available at: <a href="https://www.smartsurvey.co.uk/articles/closed-questions">https://www.smartsurvey.co.uk/articles/closed-questions</a> [Accessed 15 May 2022].

Studienkreis für Tourismus und Entwicklung, 2019. "Las Kellys" to be honoured with the TO DO Award Human Rights in Tourism. [Online]

Available at: <a href="https://www.studienkreis.org/eng/press/pressrelease/las-kellys-to-be-honoured-with-the-to-do-award-human-rights-in-tourism/">https://www.studienkreis.org/eng/press/pressrelease/las-kellys-to-be-honoured-with-the-to-do-award-human-rights-in-tourism/</a>

[Accessed 24 April 2022].

TheLocal.es, 2022. ERTE: Spain extends pandemic furlough scheme until March. [Online] Available at: <a href="https://www.thelocal.es/20220222/erte-spain-extends-pandemic-furlough-scheme-to-march/">https://www.thelocal.es/20220222/erte-spain-extends-pandemic-furlough-scheme-to-march/</a> [Accessed 24 April 2022].

Tippett, A. W., Yttredal, E. R. & Strand, Ø., 2020. *An Overview of Ecolabels for Small to Medium Sized Tourism Enterprises*, s.l.: Norwegian University of Science and Technology.

UCS, n.d. *Documents for GSTC certification: Annex 1 to certification contract under the GSTC scheme.* [Online] Available at: <a href="https://drive.google.com/file/d/1bQpOq2AS3BSH44uXlCiqR8Tzy24Byh0u/view">https://drive.google.com/file/d/1bQpOq2AS3BSH44uXlCiqR8Tzy24Byh0u/view</a> [Accessed 02 January 2022].

van Nuenen, T. & Scarles, C., 2021. Advancements in technology and digital media in tourism. *Tourist Studies*, 21(1), pp. 119-132.

Walker, B., n.d. *ONLINE TRAVEL AGENCIES MARKET SHARE ACROSS THE WORLD*. [Online] Available at: <a href="https://www.hotelmize.com/blog/online-travel-agencies-market-share-across-the-world/#:~:text=Booking.com%20is%20the%20biggest,12.8%25%20and%206.3%25%20respectively.">https://www.hotelmize.com/blog/online-travel-agencies-market-share-across-the-world/#:~:text=Booking.com%20is%20the%20biggest,12.8%25%20and%206.3%25%20respectively.</a> [Accessed 20 May 2022].

WION, 2021. Against exploitation; Hotel booking app in Spain will show staff working conditions. [Online] Available at: <a href="https://www.wionews.com/world/against-exploitation-hotel-booking-app-in-spain-will-show-staff-working-conditions-410067">https://www.wionews.com/world/against-exploitation-hotel-booking-app-in-spain-will-show-staff-working-conditions-410067</a>
[Accessed 22 April 2022].

WiT, 2019. *No-commission hotel booking platform Bidroom arrives in Asia Pacific.* [Online] Available at: <a href="https://www.webintravel.com/no-commission-hotel-booking-platform-bidroom-arrives-in-asia-pacific/">https://www.webintravel.com/no-commission-hotel-booking-platform-bidroom-arrives-in-asia-pacific/</a>

[Accessed 21 May 2022].

Wright, C. A., 2015. Digital Tourism. CITAR Journal, 7(2), p. 85.

Xiang, Z., Du, Q., Ma, Y. & Fan, W., 2017. A comparative analysis of major online review platforms: Implications for social media analytics in hospitality and tourism. *Tourism management*, Volume 58, pp. 51-65.